TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

DRAFT MINUTES PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

MAY 8, 2012

COMMUNITY SERVICES BUILDING

TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

Present:  Lee Scott, Jim Walworth, Larry Tomlinson, Chuck Goossen, Jim King, Bob Spencer, Maryanne Jorgensen

Absent:  none

Others:  Bill Briggs, Zoning Administrator; Chris Grobbel, Planner
Audience:  7 (Dick Ellison, Nancy Ellison, Alan Martel, Diana Hein, Gerry Sell, Mike Collins, Leann Hettinger)
1. Call to Order:  The meeting was convened by Chairman Scott at 7:30 p.m.

2. Consideration of the Agenda: Motion to approve Agenda Content by Walworth; seconded by Spencer passed 7 ayes; 0 nays.  Discussion ensued. Chairman Scott suggested adding to the agenda as item #8 (a), Supervisor Parker’s request to change Section 17.01 A. of the Zoning Ordinance by adding the phrase “. . . except in cases where no significant physical alteration of the property is proposed.”  Motion to approve agenda content, as modified by Scott’s suggestion, by Walworth; seconded by King passed, 7 ayes; 0 nays.
3. Correspondence, Meetings, Training, Announcements, etc: Chairman Scott provided training information, as follows:
A.  The 2012 Leadership Academy for planning officials is being offered June 7-8 by MSU extension in East Lansing.  If interested let Lee know.
B. MTA is offering workshops on June 5th, on land-use and hot topics in planning and zoning on Aug 8 at Garland, and on Aug 9 in Cadillac. Topics include regulating use of road ends; land divisions; and, lot mergers. If interested in attending, contact Kathy Windiate.
C. Planner Grobbel reminded commissioners about a public information meeting scheduled on May 30 to review possible changes to Village zone/map.  
4. Approval of Minutes of April 10, 2012 Planning Commission Meeting: Motion by Walworth; seconded by Goossen to approve the April 10, 2012 minutes as modified, passed  7 ayes; 0 nays.  The modification to the draft version of the minutes was to eliminate the phrase “at 7:45 PM” from the second sentence, ending the sentence with the word “closed.”
5. Concerns of the Public other than agenda items:  There were no concerns expressed by members of the public.
6. Public Hearing:  At 7:40 PM, Chairman Scott called to order a Public Hearing concerning Michael Collin’s Special Use Permit applications.  He explained the procedure to be followed during the hearing.  Chairman Scott then asked Mr. Collins to summarize the content of his applications.
Mr. Collins asked that the uses he has requested be approved so that a variety of businesses could be operated at the site so that he can respond to requests to use the buildings seasonally.  He said that he does not believe he can do that under current Village zoning.  He added his assurance that, “Everything I do is nicely done.”
Gerry Sell asked Chairman Scott to review the hearing procedures for the benefit of the members of the public in attendance, which he did.
Comments received from members of the public include the following:

Nancy Ellison:  Indicated her support the requests, stating “We need more business and they will serve residents and summer visitors. It is an excellent idea.  Mike Collins will do good renovations,” adding her belief that his special use requests “are not a precedent for multiple uses.”  She added that the Barnes Road building has been used for a variety of business and pointed out that the motel in Eastport once operated a restaurant.
Leann Hettinger (sister of Mike Collins): Asked for clarification of the procedure for participation in the public hearing.  Chairman Scott reviewed the procedure and then commented that the Planning Commission has been flexible about allowing people ask questions during its discussion.  She stated that she is in attendance to hear the Planning Commission members' thoughts about the request.
Gerry Sell:  Stated that it is important to allow maximum flexibility to potential businesses for Mike Collin’s and other village property.  She stated her support of the Collins request.
Bill Briggs: Stated that the Planning Commission has discussed expansion of “use by right” options in Village zones on the US 31 corridor.  He offered his opinion that Mike Collin’s request is asking to use the potential future ordinance content now instead of later.

Letters regarding the Collin’s Special Use Permit applications:

Spencer asked if any written commentary had been received concerning the Collin’s request via mail or e-mail.  Briggs responded that a letter of support had been received from Roy Warner who lives in the first house south of the “Sneakins” property in Eastport. Chairman Scott pointed out that the Warner letter had not been given to Planning Commission members before the hearing as per usual procedure.  Briggs said that he had the letter in his office.

Chairman Scott closed the public hearing portion of the meeting at 7:54 p.m. He suggested that the Planning Commission’s discussion focus on item #3 (a) in the application.  He then asked if anyone needed clarification for things other than item #3 (a).
Jorgenson asked if the application included both buildings at the site.  Mr. Collins indicated that it is only for the front building.  The back building is set up as a house and may already be used that way.  He is just not sure what the address of the second building is.  It was pointed out by Spencer that both addresses are included in the public hearing notice
Spencer then asked about whether or not the Collins request is for just 3 or all 4 of the parcels that, according to Antrim County property records, Mr. Collins owns at the site under consideration.  Spencer pointed out that the required public notice published in the newspaper had three of the parcels identified by property number but not the fourth.  Mr. Collins said that he doesn’t want to complicate this so he is satisfied to just leave it as is, that being just for the three parcels in the notice.
Tomlinson asked about addresses of vacant properties. Planner Grobbel indicated that vacant properties do not have an address assigned to them. Jorgensen agreed. 

Spencer pointed out that the public notices in the newspapers did not meet the timelines required by the zoning ordinance.  The hearing notice was published in the papers on May 3, 2012.  It was supposed to have been published “not less than 15 days prior to the hearing” according the zoning ordinance. This happened through no fault of Mr. Collins.  The question he asked, “How do we proceed?”  Chairman Scott pointed out that the original notice was published in the newspaper in a timely fashion but was inaccurate as it gave the wrong hearing date.  Tomlinson suggested that we proceed on the merits of the case and then address the issue of legality of the public hearing notice.  Asked for his opinion on how to proceed, Grobbel stated that, if there had been knowledge of this error prior to the hearing, we would not have had held it.  He added that, although he is not a lawyer, his experience has been that, if the 15 day advanced notice requirement is missed by even a day, it is not a lawful hearing.  His experience has been that other Townships have not proceeded with a hearing under such circumstances, advising the Planning Commission members not to deliberate Mr. Collin’s permit requests until the hearing notice has been properly completed.  
Jim King stated that the applicant should leave the meeting with the knowledge of what is going to happen next. He suggested that we post it tonight, and hold a special meeting. It was pointed out that this procedure is not compatible with Planning Commission procedures.  
Zoning Administrator Briggs indicated that he had posted a sign on the township door within the proper timeline, adding that neighboring property owners also got notified in time.  Chairman Scott stated that he is not interested in doing anything that is not compatible with state statutes and the zoning ordinance, adding “I am deeply chagrined that the township would let this situation happen.  It is embarrassing, and it flies in the face of what we have been trying to do as a Planning Commission by attempting to minimize making people jump through hoops.  Now we have a businessman who has come in and invested here and now we are telling him that we have to wait another month.”

Mr. Collins stated that these circumstances will mean it will be two years during which he has been stopped from making revenue at the property.  He said he has done a lot of planning, repairing and remodeling in order to be up and running for the coming summer season.  
Spencer stated his embarrassment about what has happened; adding that these circumstances do a disservice to the community members served by the Planning Commission, as well as to the members of the Planning Commission themselves.

Tomlinson pointed out that all the uses are in Mr. Collin’s request are covered in the list of things the Planning Commission has been considering to make a “use by right” except for use as “apartments.”  Mr. Collins indicated he would take “apartments” off the list of requested of special uses.  
Spencer raised the possibility that what Mr. Collins wants to do may already covered somewhere else in the Zoning Ordinance without requiring a public hearing. It was pointed out that all the uses requested by Mr. Collins are currently allowed in the Village zone only if a special use permit has been granted by the Planning Commission.

Goossen asked what we can do if what was proposed falls within the list of what is allowed under the Township’s commercial zoning, adding that he thought that the likelihood that Mr. Collin’s request will be approved is good.  

Chairman Scott asked, “Can we have a public hearing at a special meeting?” adding, “I don’t think so.  Where does it say that public hearing can only be held at a regular meeting?”  Spencer pointed out that the Planning Commission’s bylaws allow a public hearing to be held at either a regular or special meeting. 


Spencer pointed out that the secretary of the planning commission is responsible for public hearing notifications.  As Secretary of the Planning Commission, he offered to meet with Mike Collins to revise his application.  Briggs will mail corrected notices to property owners within 300 feet of Collin’s property.  A new notice will be published in the Traverse City Record Eagle in order to expedite the public hearing process.  Spencer will work with Briggs and Mr. Collins to get this procedure done correctly.  Consensus was reached that special meeting will be held at 5:00 PM on Wednesday, May 30, 2012 at the Community Services Building. Chairman Scott again apologized to Mr. Collins.

Walworth called attention to the portion of the zoning ordinance requiring a site-plan review, noting that this step has not been completed.  He also noted that Mr. Collins will need to meet with Mr. Briggs to do this review.  Briggs said there were no exterior changes and they were not building anything.  In his previous experience he did the use request and then the plan.  He stated that site plans do not include interior features.  Chris Grobbel said that this was true and that the planning commission only had the rights as listed in the ordinance
7. Discussion of Village zoning:  There is an informational workshop scheduled on Wednesday, May 30, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. at the Community Services Building. Grobbel will give an overview of the process: What the planning commission has done; and, what is being discussed by the planning commission.  People in attendance will be able to ask questions about two issues:  (1) what is allowed in the village? and, (2) What changes in the village zoning maps are being discussed?  Planning Commission members offered their thoughts about the meeting, as follow:
· Tomlinson suggested that we remind people that the information they provided a year ago has resulted in some possible changes in village zoning.  
· King pointed out that people need to be told that there are some uses that may be allowed on the lake front that people are not in favor of.  So people need to understand the concept of commercial use and what it means in the village zone.
· Use by right may allow some commercial enterprises that won’t need to be reviewed by the planning commission.  A permitted use doesn’t come to the planning commission. Instead it goes to the zoning administrator.

· Goossen suggested, whatever approach we take at the meeting we get need to get a clear understanding of where people’s heads are.  He suggested asking for specific feedback on each of the issues.

· Grobbell added: “We will listen to people’s concerns.  For example, what their thoughts are about the fact that a special use permit could allow a person to build a restaurant on the lake using current village zoning.

8. Discussion of Zoning Ordinance “Definitions - Version 10”
Township attorney Graham supplied a list of suggestions about the latest version.  Grobbell inserted proposed changes based on Mr. Graham’s suggestions in Version 10. Discussion ensued concerning the following definitions:

Dwelling unit:  leave it as it is, clean up the family definition later and insert single-family, two-family, multiple-family; accessory dwelling unit-trying to change to allow a granny dwelling unit above a garage-it is a second dwelling unit but not the primary dwelling unit.
Definition of front lot line:  concern is about defining a corner lot (pg 11) the zoning administrator makes the call about which of the sides will be the front.  This is no change in procedure.  Leave waterfront alone; triangular, rectangular and through lots will be flexible when determining the front based on one of these: road right of way, best rated road or improved road.
Set back front lot and rear lot lines:  No change to what has been proposed.
Definition of structure:  Brian Graham suggests we eliminate the words “more or less permanent” because of ambiguity.  Planning commission will keep it in.
Lot-site condominium unit – Add the word “unit” after site condominium

Current definition of “hotel” states that it “may contain a restaurant or small coffee shop” -delete the word “small.”
Related to the word “appliances” on Pg 8 -, Eliminate the word “small”
Use variances were discussed next.
Chris will provide a new sketch for building height: exempt chimneys and cupola. This drawing requires a slight change in our definition.  He suggested adoption of the definition with a few changes that is on the bottom of the page being careful to use the word building instead of structure.  He will look for a better copy of the proposed sketch and rewrite the words to reflect the conversation. Commission agrees to use it

Grobbel sent planning commission members an e-mail of terms not used yet in the ordinance, as follow:  “building site” - eliminate, “boat hoist” - eliminate, keep “carriage house”, “escort” and “escort agency”- eliminate;  “public garage”- eliminate; “housekeeping cabin park” - eliminate; “nameplate” - eliminate; “private road” - need an ordinance about this and a definition for it, too. Do this at a later date.  “Single ownership”: Chris will check on whether we should keep or eliminate this definition.
Grobbel will update the definitions based on tonight’s discussions and actions. He will send copies of Version 11 to the planning commission members prior to its June meeting.

9. Discussion of Land Use Plan Review:

Supervisor Parker asked the planning commission to modify the charge for special use permits when no site plan review is required or no significant changes are being proposed. The Board has already reduced the charge from $450 to $200 when no site plan review required.  Grobbel will put together some language for future consideration of the planning commission.
Land Use Review - Grobbell suggests that the members of the committee review the updated Land Use Plan (he handed out a packet with only pages that had changes on them) and at some point have discussions about things accomplished, what’s not on the list what needs to be on the list in terms of priorities.  Last chapter of the Land Use Plan is alright. - Now that we have all this information this is what we’re going to do.  Chapter 9 and 10 of the whole Land Use Plan outline what work needs to be done.  

Spencer inquired about updating maps.  The future Land Use Plan will be a visual representation of any zoning changes that may occur down the road.

10. Concerns of the Public:  No public concerns were expressed.
11. Other concerns of Planning Commissioners:

Chairman Scott informed the planning commission that Larry Tomlinson has asked on behalf of the Township Board for consideration of a fireworks ordinance. Grobbel has supplied some samples for the Township Board to consider.  Scott asked if Mr. Collins had the information he needed to understand that the process he would have to follow in order to develop the property he purchased from Torch Lake Township.
Planner Grobbel reminded members of the commission to consider the Special Use Permit application and not the applicant.

12. Adjournment: With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:44 PM.
These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Planning Commission.

Robert D. Spencer, Secretary

Torch Lake Township Planning Commission

PAGE  
1

